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MEETING 
DATE & 

TIME 
LOCATION 

PRESENTER &  
TOPIC 

MEMBERSHIP 
MARCH 26, 

2015 
7:00 p.m. 

Foster Community 
Center, 

 200 N. Foster St. 
Lansing, MI 

 Bob Downes, author of Biking 
Northern Michigan, will be the 
speaker.  He will have copies of 
his book for sale. $14.00 

BOARD          
MEETING 

March 3, 2015 

6:30 p.m. 

Foster Community 
Center 

200 N. Foster St.  

Lansing, MI 

Members are welcome to attend 
all board meetings to express 
their concerns.  Due to time con-
straints, if you have a specific item 
to be brought before the board, 
please contact the President one 
week prior to the meeting and ask 
to have it added to the agenda. 

DEADLINES 

NEWSLETTER 
MARCH 13 

Please send items to Janet Weber, via e-mail to chainwheelchatter@ 
biketcba.org by the indicated deadline.   

RIDE                    
CALENDAR 
MARCH 12 

Information for the ride calendar needs to be sent to Ed Usewick, 590 
Boutell Drive, Grand Blanc, MI 48439 or e-mailed to ridesched-
ule@biketcba.org.  So we can include this information in the next 
newsletter, please note the  indicated deadline.  Furthermore, please 
be sure to use the electronic tools to register rides.  Please ensure you 
include critical information such as ride times, mileage, location, and 
ride leader name and telephone number.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

Positions to help on DALMAC 2015 are available on Crew & Committees in 
the many exciting and interesting jobs.  We have room for a few hours or 
days for you and/or your friends.  Some of the work is considered glamorous 
& exciting - we'd love to work with you and for you - Please join us -
 Volunteers make DALMAC happen.  If interested in volunteering please 
email   volunteer@dalmac.org 
 

 
 
 

 

mailto:volunteer@dalmac.org
http://dalmac.org/
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TRI-COUNTY BICYCLE ASSOCIATION Board of Director’s Meeting Minutes 
February 3, 2015, Foster Community Center, Lansing, Michigan 

 
 

President Darryl Burris called the meeting to order at 6:37 PM.  All Directors except Kenneth 
Hendrick were present.   No members or guests were present for this meeting.  The meeting 
agenda and January board minutes were approved as written.  Correspondence received by the 
association was reviewed and distributed. 
The Governor’s Council on Physical Fitness, Health and Sports awarded TCBA sponsored tours 
a Certificate of Participation in the Pure Michigan FITness Series.  Certificates may be viewed 
on-line under each rides website.  DALMAC is 1 of 3 finalists for the 2015 Extraordinary Event 
Award. 
Board Reports 
Presidents: Darryl Burris reviewed his work on the Liability Wavers being used on our tours.   
Vice President: Bill Smith - Reviewed the lineup of speakers for club meetings for 2015. 
Secretary:  Patrick Baughan - More ride mileage sheets will be ordered and available at club 
meetings or by calling Patrick. 
Treasurer:  Steve Leiby submitted the financial report, motion to approve as written passed. 
Events Director:  With Kenneth Hendrick in Florida we discussed the Events Booklet just sent to 
the printer.  Patrick Kelley questioned if there was a release to publish photos taken of riders.  
The DALMAC website is up, and in testing, but not taking orders until Feb 14, 2015. 
DALMAC Fund Committee:  Steve Leiby reported that he has started receiving requests. 
At Large Directors:  Joel Wickham displayed the helmet cover used in the ride incentive awards.  
Patrick Kelley had no report. 
Advocacy Committee: Mike Unsworth had no report 
Old Business: A city of Lansing request for a repair stand at Maquire Park prompted a motion by 
to give them $ 1600.00 for the equipment and shipping passed. 
New Business: We discussed and amended the Ride Classification listings to include all ride 
speeds and be listed with the same wording on our web site and in the Chainwheel Chatter 
newsletter. 
Meeting adjourned: 8:37 PM 
Respectfully submitted by Patrick J. Baughan, Secretary, TCBA Board of Directors. 
 

TCBA Mail Update 
The 24216 PO Box will be closed later this year, but we want to start the process now of mov-
ing all the mail going to that box to go to the 22146 TCBA box. 
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Dean Brailey will represent TCBA at the annual Bike Summit in Washington, DC 
in March. 
Tim Potter is working to engage MSU police more in bike safety matters. MDOT is 
working on a re-design for the intersection of Bus-69 (Old M-78) at Marsh Road in 
Bath Township.  The plan initial plan is that all traffic on Marsh Road will be 
blocked from going straight across Bus-69 and would have to proceed  via an in-
direct left turns with two rights.  Bath Township officials are working with the 
MDOT Lansing TSC (transportation service center) to modify the plan so that 
non-motorized users will be able to proceed straight northbound or southbound at 
the intersection. Dan Stockwell is the TCBA lead on this. Dan Stockwell is leading 
efforts in Bath Township to improve access for non-motorized travel.  There are 
plans to install bike racks in parks and to provide more paths for non-motorized 
travel. Dan also is planning a Bath Bike day, with the hope of enlisting help from 
other members of TCBA. MSU plans to have valet bike parking in an indoor facili-
ty for home football games. Tim Potter is working on this. Several members at-
tended the Ingham County Parks Commission trails planning meeting on January 
26. The Committee continues to push hard on Ingham County for a non-motorized 
facility on Okemos Road between Jolly Road and Jackson National Life.  News of 
plans for new housing on 
Okemos Road north of Jolly Road is a further call to press this issue.   

MARCH 2014 Ride Calendar 
Recurring Rides; No Ride if Rain, unless noted 

DAY/DATE TIME MILES CLASS START LOCATION OTHER INFORMATION RIDE LEADER 

Friday 
Mar 13,20,27 

6 p.m.  D 
Hamlin Township 

Hall—Eaton Rapids 
 Ron Taylor 

Ride Starting Point Descriptions 
 
Your ride leader is Rob Taylor. Distance is 12-16 miles. Rob’s phone number is 517- 648-2608. Roads must be clear of snow and ice; 

temperature must be at least 40 degrees. 

FOR MORE RIDES CALL:  517-882-3700 or visit the web site:  www.biketcba.org.  Also check this number for up-
dates/changes on rides listed in this Chainwheel Chatter.   To receive the Ride Line Transcript by email, send your 
email address to: bikerides@comcast.net       Ride Line Call-in Coordinator:  Thomas Bogle  
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We are so happy to be sending you our THANKS for being such a wonderful long-time TCBA volunteer, who became our 
friend. We think you are the kind of man /person we all strive to be: full of life and  love, with a little mischievousness thrown 
in!!  
Pat Josephs (ridden DALMAC 29 times) writes:  
About 35 years ago I began riding and met Ed and Roxanne Usewick  who kept telling me about a ride of several days dura-
tion, called DALMAC. I had never heard of it before then, so I signed up and went. I was scared to death, for I’d be riding my 
bike for four days without my husband who don't ride, and knowing no one else but Ed and Roxanne. I met another woman 
named Carol, and we rode together. I’m a slow rider so it won’t surprise you to learn that I met Uncle Milt on this first ride! He 
was one of the SAG drivers who keep their eyes on the slowest of the bikers all day every day to make sure they get in to 
camp on time. During one of those DALMAC trips I got sick and he picked me up and let me ride in his van for a while. (I really 
didn’t understand what SAG drivers did, so I kept telling him that I was sorry. He reassured me that that was his job.)  
I had so much fun on that first DALMAC, I continued to sign up and ride annually. Every year at registration we would greet 
each other with a kiss. 
Several years later I met Charlie Parmelee and we rode together. Later in the 1980s I met Jane Reagan. We all liked to stop at 
swimming holes and have long lunches so we were always last, always riding right on the edge of the SAG line. Soon we real-
ized we  needed to name our group, and we became TEAM LOLLYGAG. It truly describes our style of bike touring!! 
Uncle Milt always egged us on to "GET MOVING" because we were always at or behind the SAG timeline. The first few years 
he drove with his daughter and granddaughter.  They also kept trying to keep us moving. 
Later years he met and married an angel named Gloria. 
Our group  would dance together at the gas station in Beal City every year.  We’d sit and gab together in Farwell.  When DAL-
MAC ended in St. Ignace in the first 20 or so years, we ate  dinner in St Ignace at the Flame and recapped the week’s events. 
One year in Petoskey at the old high school, Uncle Milt put on James Brown's " I feel good" full blast on his van radio, opened 
the doors and we danced all the way to breakfast! 
Eventually Uncle Milt admitted that he really liked TEAM LOLLYGAG in the back of the pack, because we were experienced 
riders, and we would let him know if there were any riders behind us who may need help. (He knew that Charlie was able and 
often helped change flat tires etc., whenever he could. I remember more than once, stopping to help a rider and staying with 
them until Uncle Milt arrived.  
I rode DALMAC 29 times, Charlie 27 times, Jane 25 times. 
Our friendship grew and went past DALMAC trips. My husband Dave, my mom and I also spent time with Milt and Gloria, 
along with Clayton and Bev, during winters in Florida. We also attended church together so I also know that Milt is a faith-filled 
man. 
My mother has Alzheimer’s so I understand what Milt and Gloria are going through. I want you both to know that we appreciate 
and love you both.  
 
Jane Reagan (ridden DALMAC 25 times) writes: 
It may be hard for someone who’s never done a bike tour to understand why riders sign up for an annual ride like DALMAC 
year after year, after year. Well, it’s people like Uncle Miltie who make DALMAC such an extraordinary experience. If you want 
to think of the trip as a bike “race”, you can hammer all day for four or five days. Or, you can become a member of TEAM LOL-
LYGAG and jump in every lake, stop at every ice cream stand, and get to know the SAG drivers like Miltie, over the years. The 
dedication Milt (and later Gloria) to assuring as many riders as possible had a fun, positive experience no matter what their 
biking speed or strength, was really remarkable, in my opinion. He took the job of SAG driver seriously but had a LOT of fun at 
the same time. His sense of humor was infectious and those who rode with him (his son, granddaughter and wife) mastered 
the technique of getting our slow-butts to move up the road a little faster, while having fun and being sometimes hilarious.   
One of my favorite scenes, repeated day after day, year after year on DALMAC, is Uncle Miltie’s van pulling alongside us rid-
ers and he and his passenger waving, or making some snarky remark or making the universal signal: “is everything OK?”, that 
required a mere “thumbs up” signal back from us. It is/was SO reassuring for a slow biker to know someone’s watching out for 
you.  
But it’s people like Milt, who I think symbolizes the friendly, welcoming spirit of the TCBA and all its rides, who got me coming 
back for 25 DALMAC trips and many others.  Over those years we met more members of TEAM LOLLYGAG:   Bruce Mitchell, 
Charlotte Koger, Bob Grieve, Mike Payne (although he’s much faster than the rest of us) and a few others. We’d find ourselves 
riding together just because we love that Lollygagging pace!!  
In my encouragement to friends to sign up for an organized ride, I always tell people, “bikers are THE NICEST people”. And 
Milt, you and Gloria embody that simple phrase. Thank you for your decades of service to TCBA, all the riders who participated 
in the rides, and all those you left with a stronger love for this great sport.  
 
Jane E. Reagan 



 

Good Times With Uncle Milty 
 

Uncle Milty is a very unselfish person. On DALMAC, he and Gloria, as SAG drivers, would al-
ways be there for the riders with his white van. Many riders appreciated their help on the road. 
As campground hosts on SummerTour, they did the same thing. Not on the road, but by keeping 
the riders informed about what was happening in camp, running the evening activities, and 
keeping the campfire, popcorn and S’mores available for all. 
 
One DALMAC memory comes to mind. I don’t remember which year it was, but it was in Elk 
Rapids on the 5 Day Tour. That afternoon, a group of Milty’s friends was discussing dinner 
plans. As most of us had been in Elk Rapids on the tour for years and spaghetti didn’t sound too 
good, we decided to go to dinner at a local Italian restaurant. But how would a large group get 
there without a car? Milty stepped up and said “I’ll drive the group to dinner.” 
 
Milty rearranged some things in his van so we could all get in. Besides Milty and Gloria in the 
front seats, between 14 and 17 people crammed into the “cargo” area. It was too crowded to 
count the group. Wow, was it packed. Off we went. We got to the restaurant without incident. 
We went in, ordered food, ate a great meal, and then sat around the table discussing the day’s 
ride. 
 
When it came time to go back to the school, we repacked the van and drove along the lake and 
through town back to the camp where we all continued talking about the day. 
 
Milty and Gloria have spent many hours on the road and in campgrounds helping riders and 
making sure they had the good times they expected on the tours. 
 
Milty’s goal was all about assuring that as many riders as possible experienced the Good Times. 
 
Joe and Ida Adams 
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Ride Classifications 

CLASS  SPEED TYPE OF RIDE 

A+  19+ Very fast, usually pace 
lines 

A 17 to 19 The intent is to ride in 
groups 

B 14 to 17 The intent is to ride in 
groups 

C 12 to 14 The intent is to ride in 
groups 

D Under 12 Fun and Social Group 
Ride 

M Per individual Mountain bike trail 

Z Per Individual Rides over 40 
miles in length to be ridden at the 
rider’s  

own pace without on the road ride 
leader supervision.  

DAY RISE SET DAY RISE SET DAY RISE SET 

1 7:15 AM 6:26 PM 11 7:58 AM 7:38 PM 21 7:41 AM 7:50 PM 

2 7:13 AM 6:28 PM 12 7:57 AM 7:40 PM 22 7:39 AM 7:51PM 

3 7:12 AM 6:29 PM 13 7:55 AM 7:41 PM 23 7:39 AM 7:53 PM 

4 7:10 AM 6:30 PM 14 7:53 AM 7:42 PM 24 7:36 AM 7:54 PM 

5 7:09 AM 6:31 PM 15 7:52 AM 7:43 PM 25 7:34 AM 7:55 PM 

6 7:07AM 6:32 PM 16 7:50 AM 7:44 PM 26 7:32 AM 7:56 PM 

7 7:05 AM 6:34 PM 17 7:48 AM 7:47 PM 27 7:30 AM 7:57 PM 

8 7:04 AM 6:35 PM 18 7:46 AM 7:47 PM 28 7:29 AM 7:58 PM 

9 8:02 AM 7:36 PM 19 7:45 AM 7:48 PM 29 7:27 AM 7:59 PM 

10 8:00 AM 7:37 PM 20 7:43 AM 7:49 PM 30 7:25 AM 8:01 PM 

      31 7:23 AM 8:02 PM 

Sunrises & Sunsets for March 2015 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Trek Madone 2010 5.2 

56cm 

Handbuilt in USA 

Ultegra Group Set 

Ultegra compact crank  

White/Red/Black 

Bontrager Race wheels 

Bontrager R3 tires 

Excellent Condition 

$1975 call 269-275-9004 
 

 
Trek FX 7.5 

Like New 

Carbon fork 

Computer/Cages/

Kickstand 

Black/white/red 

$650 call 269-275-9004 
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. 
For Sale: 2007 Trek Madone 5.2, 60cm frame.  Black 
frame with white accents.  Shimano Ultegra SL compo-
nents.  Includes Specialized Toupe saddle ($160), 
Speedplay peddles, Cateye Micro Wireless computer, and 
two water bottle cages.  This was the first edition of the 
current version of the Madone that was introduced in late 
2007 with an American made frame.  Very good condi-
tion.  $1800.  Call 517-290-3599. 
 
For Sale: 2002 Litespeed Arenberg Titanium Frame-
set.  Size 53 - Rough C-T-C Measurements TT-54, ST-
51.5.  Excellent condition.  Comes with original fork, almost 
new Easton EC90 fork and new headset.  $1,000 or best 
offer.  I also have a 2014 BMC Granfondo GF02 Frameset 
for sale.  Size 56.  Like new condition.  $450 or best of-
fer.  If interested, please Chad @ 517-819-4980. 
 
 

This section of the Chainwheel Chatter is published as a service for 
TCBA MEMBERS ONLY, to advertise cycling equipment free of 
charge.  To place an ad, send an e-mail to chainwheelchat-
ter@biketcba.org, fax to 1-800-480-1146, or mail to Wendy Briggs, 
2058 Scout Rd., Eaton Rapids, MI. 48827. 

This section of the Chainwheel Chatter is published as a service for 
TCBA MEMBERS who own a business at a cost of $5.00/month for 
business card ad.  To place your business ad, please submit your copy 
ready jpg business card to chainwheelchatter@biketcba.org,  and mail 
your payment for the number of months you want your ad to appear to 
Janet Weber, 767 Linden St, Charlotte, MI 48813. 

www.biketcba.org Tri-County 
Bicycle Association 
 
www.lmb.org League of Michi-
gan Bicyclists 
 
www.bikeleague.com League 
of American Bicyclists 
 
www.adventurecycling.org 
Adventure Cycling 
 
www.bikes.msu.edu Michigan 
State University (MSU) Bikes  
 
www.walkbikelansing.com  
Lansing’s Walking and Bicy-
cling Network 
 
www.capitalareasmartcommute
.com Smart Commute Program 
 
www.midmeac.org  Mid-
Michigan Environmental Action 
Council 
 
www.bikems.org  Various rides 
throughout the country 
 
www.mmba.org Michigan 
Mountain Biking Association 
 
www.railstotrails.org  Rails to 
Trails Conservancy 
 
www.michigantrails.org 
Michigan Trails & Greenway 
Alliance 
 
www.facebook.com  TCBA is 
there as a group...check us out! 
 
twitter.com  Twitter 
 
http://www.nhtsa.gov/
Bicycles  National Highway 
Traffic Safety Administration 
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CHANGE OF ADDRESS 
Please complete this form, clip and drop in an envelope to ensure we receive your correct address so you 

receive your Chainwheel Chatter.  Thank you! 

 

NAME__________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

NEW ADDRESS ____________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

CITY_______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

STATE______________________________________________________   ZIP__________________________________ 
 

 

MAIL TO:  TCBA, ATTN:  MEMBERSHIP CHANGE OF ADDRESS, P.O. BOX 22146, LANSING, MI 48909. 
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TCBA MEMBER CONTACT 

Your respect is requested when using any of 
the numbers on this page.  Phone calls during 
family time and at late hours can be intrusive.   

 

TCBA OFFICERS: 
 
President:  Darryl Burris …………………….. (517) 394-1617 
 E-mail: president@biketcba.org 
Vice President:  Bill Smith……….……………. 
      E-mail:     vp@biketcba.org or wsmith132@comcast.net 
Treasurer:  Steve Leiby……………………….(517) 881-4137 
 E-mail treasurer@biketcba.org 
Secretary: Pat Baughan 
 E-mail secretary@biketcba.org 
Events Director:  Ken Hendrick…………..(517) 882-3700 
 DALMAC Hotline (517) 882-3700 
 E-mail eventsdirector@biketcba.org 
Board at Large: 
 Patrick Kelley 
 E-mail boardatlarge1@biketcba.org or 
  kelley_patrick@hotmail.com  
 Joel Wickham..................................... 
 E-mail boardatlarge2@biketcba.org 
  

OTHER GOOD NUMBERS: 
 

Advocacy Committee Chairman:   
             Mike Unsworth……………………..517-282-7515 
             E-mail:…………………..advocacy@biketcba.org 
Bike Travel Case Use Coordinator ..........(517) 267-8971 
 E-mail:....................philwells@sbcglobal.net 
DALMAC E-mail:....................dalmac@biketcba.org 
DALMAC FUND:  Steve Leiby..................(517) 881-4137 
      E-mail.........................treasurer@biketcba.org 
      DALMAC Treasurer:  Diane Sherman 
       E-Mail……….….dalmactreasurer@biketcba.org 
LMB Office:..............................................(517) 334-9100 
       E-mail:..................................... office@lmb.org 
  
Membership Coordinator:   
       Wendell Proudfoot.............................(413) 776-9369 
 E-mail:.............membership@biketcba.org 
Newsletter Editor: Wendy Briggs….……..(517) 285-7290 
 E-mail:....chainwheelchatter@biketcba.org 
Northwest Tour:  Jeff Dillingham..……...(517) 614-6277 
             E-mail:……………...nwtour@biketcba.org 
Ride Coordinator:  Ed Usewick................(810) 694-9919 
  E-mail:.............tcbamonthyrides@aol.com  
Ride Line:.............................TUBES-OO (517) 882-3700 
Ride Line:  Call In Coordinator:  Thomas Bogle 
                                              TUBES-OO (517) 882-3700 
              E-mail:……………….....bikerides@comcast.net  
Ride Mileage Keeper:   
           Doug Sherman 
 E-mail:........................restro66stang@gmail.com 
Safety & Education:   
 E-mail:. 
SummerTour:    Pete Derkos…………….  
      E-mail:................summertour@biketcba.org 
T-Shirt Ride: Steve Schuesler …………..(517) 332-0670 
 E-mail:..........................tshirt@biketcba.org 
Weather:...................................................(517) 321-7576 
Webmaster:  Wendell Proudfoot…...…….(413) 776-9369 
         E-mail:  webmaster@biketcba.org 
W O W:  Adreah Saxton...........................(517) 622-0364 
      E-mail: ..........................wow@biketcba.org 



           Affiliated with the League of 
             
             American Bicyclists 
 
          and the League of 
 
         Michigan Bicyclists 
 
 
 

Printed on Recycled Paper  
________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

TRI-COUNTY BICYCLE ASSOCIATION 
P.O. Box 22146 
Lansing, MI 48909-2146 
MARCH 2014 
 
ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

TRI-COUNTY BICYCLE ASSOCIATION MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION 

 
 

Name(s)          Date      

Address         _____________________________   

City       State   Zip     Phone     

E-mail Address              

Children’s Names _______           

Would you like your name listed on a public membership roster? Yes ___ No   Type of Membership New    __  Renewal   
 

Individual (Age 12 and Up):   1 Year $10.00 – 3 or More Years $8.00 Per Year   ____ years $________ 
Family (2 Adults and Unmarried Children Younger Than Age 21 Living at the Same Address):  
    1 Year $13.00 – 3 or More Years $10.00 Per Year  ____years $________ 
I can help with  (  )safety/education programs  (  )newsletter  (  )art/graphics  (  )program activities  (  )tour planning  (  )Web site 

I/We are interested in  (  ) tandem  (  ) pannier riding  (  ) ATB—all terrain bicycle (  ) recumbent 
 

Send to TRI-COUNTY BICYCLE ASSN., Membership Application, P.O. Box 22146, Lansing, MI  48909-2146 
_____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

FIRST CLASS 
PRESORTED 

U.S. POSTAGE 
PAID 

LANSING, MI 
PERMIT NO. 755 


